EXHIBIT I
Page 4

TOWN OF SIMSBURY

BOARD OF EDUCATION

Record of Proceedings 


     Regular Meeting  

  
           March 28, 2023
	Ms. Susan Salina called the meeting to order at 6:33 p.m. in the Tootin’ Hills School cafeteria.
Roll Call:

Members present: Mmes. Susan Salina, Tara Willerup and Jen Batchelar. Messrs. Todd Burrick and Brian Watson. Sharon Thomas arrived at 6:40 p.m.
Members absent: Mrs. Lydia Tedone and Mr. Jeff Tindall.
Also present: Superintendent Matt Curtis, Assistant Superintendent Sue Homrok-Lemke, Assistant Superintendent Neil Sullivan, Director of Finance Amy Meriwether, BOE Student Representative Grace Myers and Recording Secretary Katie Wilde.  
PUBLIC AUDIENCE 

None.
COMMITTEE REPORTS/BOE COMMUNICATIONS

Ms. Myers reported that the SHS choral concert will be held March 29 and spring break is April 10-14.  She noted that students in the Music Department participated in a trip to Washington D.C.  Ms. Willerup noted that High School Musical Junior will be performed at HJMS this coming weekend.
Ms. Lemke reported on a successful SAT school day.  She stated that Capstone presentations are scheduled on May 25 with 5 sessions between 7:46 a.m. and 10:27 a.m.
Mr. Sullivan stated that the hiring season has begun with recruiting fairs at UCONN, St. Joseph’s, CCSU, Mount Holyoke and CREC.  He reported on the TEAM program for new teachers, stating that he and Ms. Seidel presented the 5th module to the group, Professional Ethics and Responsibility.  
Mr. Curtis reported that education funding H.B. 5300 made it out of committee.  He suggested the board write a letter of support for the bill.  Mr. Curtis stated that he has been on a listening tour with the leadership teams at each building around the engagement work of the district.  These discussions include what works well, what are the challenges being faced, and how can we tangibly improve as a district.
Ms. Salina noted that tomorrow’s spring concert at SHS is dedicated to Gertrude Banks.

RECOMMENDED ACTIONS
A. Personnel
Mr. Watson:
MOVE that the Board of Education accept the retirement of Barbara 

Barker effective June 30, 2023.

Ms. Willerup:
Seconded.  So moved.

B. Acceptance of Gift from Central School PTO

Ms. Batchelar: MOVE that the proposed gift of $8,558.43 to Central School by the 

  Central School Parent-Teacher Organization be approved.

Ms. Thomas:
Seconded.  So moved

C. Review and Approval of 2024-25 School Calendar

Mr. Burrick:
MOVE to adopt the 2024-25 school calendar as presented.
Ms. Batchelar: Seconded.  So moved

D. Cancellation of April 11, 2023 Regular Meeting

Ms. Willerup:
MOVE to cancel the Board of Education meeting scheduled on April 11, 

2023.

Mr. Watson:
Seconded.  So moved.

INFORMATION AND REPORTS
A. Tootin’ Hills School Report

Mr. Curtis stated that Professional Learning Communities (PLCs) are an impactful piece of the work in the district.  Ms. Lemke introduced Kindergarten teachers Katie Bristol, Sophie Huff and Jess Burgess  She stated that at specific times grade level teachers come together to look at student work and discuss intervention where needed.
Anjanette Belmonte, Tootin’ Hills School Principal, stated equity and access are at the core of the school’s work.  Reducing the achievement gap, ensuring tiered intervention supports and providing teachers with what they need to grow are all part of this work.  Ms. Belmonte reviewed the 3 tiers of instruction relative to intervention.  She noted that 80% of students are in Tier 1 and receive all instruction from their classroom teacher.  Ms. Belmonte stated that student centered PLCs meet 4 times per year, twice to discuss LAC data and twice to discuss math data.  Grade level teachers collaborate with colleagues to analyze student data in order to make their next instructional moves.  Ms. Belmonte noted that regular PLCs happen weekly.
Ms. Burgess stated that the focus of the student centered PLCs is to review individual student and team data, identify celebrations and concerns.  She stated that she feels like she knows her students inside and out.  Included in the student centered PLCs are special education case managers, coaches and the principal.
Ms. Huff gave examples of areas for celebration resulting from progress that has been made over the course of the year.  She discussed some of the strategies used to assist students in math.  Ms. Huff noted that decisions around moving students in and out of intervention are also discussed.
Mr. Burrick asked what data is being utilized for review.  Ms. Bristol responded that formalized assessments, observations, student worksheets and data from small group intervention are all reviewed.  Ms. Burgess noted that universal screenings are administered 3 times per year.  Ms. Lemke explained that data markers are placed on a spreadsheet that is then color coded by skill, down to the specific assessment questions.
Ms. Thomas asked about the difference in intervention before COVID versus now.  Ms. Bristol stated that the math instruction was pared down during COVID and instruction wasn’t quite the same.  This year specific skills are being addressed  Ms. Bristol reviewed trends and action steps in the area of math.  She noted that the School Information Management System (SIMS) breaks down each assessment item and associates it with a learning target to show what learning targets need to be addressed.
Ms. Thomas asked if the assessments are done at all of the schools.  Ms. Belmonte responded that the assessments are done at all of the elementary schools.  Tootin’ Hills School is piloting additional assessment in math for potential use in the other elementary schools.
In response to Ms. Salina, Ms. Belmonte stated that moving in and out of intervention is fluid throughout the year.
Ms. Batchelar asked how often teachers meet across grade level in the district.  Ms. Bristol responded that they collaborate during professional development 3 or 4 times per year.

Ms. Belmonte summarized the presentation, noting that all students are discussed during the student centered PLCs, solid action plans are developed for entry and exit from intervention, planning for differentiated groups based on need and enrichment, and determinations as to whether we are over or under assessing students.
Ms. Thomas asked if students in intervention are tracked from the start of the year to the end of the year and the end of year expectations.  Ms. Belmonte responded that we track students over the course of the year and the hope is that students meet and master all goals.  Ms. Thomas asked if more of the interventions are for math.  Ms. Belmonte responded that there are for math.
Ms. Batchelar asked if teachers the following year have access to the data.  Ms. Belmonte responded that teachers do have access and once students adjust to the next grade level those who were still in intervention are reviewed.  Ms. Batchelar asked if all schools have math coaches.  Ms. Lemke responded yes.  Ms. Thomas asked about transition from 6th grade to HJMS.  Ms. Belmonte responded that the middle school is aware of those who received intervention in elementary school.
B. 2021-22 Audit Report
Ms. Meriwether reviewed the official statement from the auditors.  She outlined the final 2021-22 budget number, actual revenues and expenditures, and the variance.  The year ended with $1.8 million in excess revenue.  Ms. Meriwether noted that there was an increase in the tax collection of $960,000 more than budgeted, $400,000 in additional state and federal COVID grant funding, a $265,000 increase in records and conveyance fees due to the housing boom, $250,000 in increased ECS grant funding, and $120,000 in unanticipated FEMA grant funding.  The overall surplus is $1,000,932.  Ms. Meriwether noted that CNR is consistent with prior years.
Ms. Meriwether discussed the auditors’ comments.  The auditor recommends the town and BOE consider development of a comprehensive accounting procedures manual for their finance offices.  Completion of the manual is anticipated to be completed once the Munis conversion is complete in FY24.  The auditor also recommends the town and BOE have a Fraud Risk Assessment performed.  Funding for a Fraud Risk Assessment was made during the FY24 budget process.
Mr. Curtis asked if the Board of Finance has discussed changing the tax collection rate in this year’s budget process.  Ms. Meriwether responded that there is no indication of the projected rate changing.
PUBLIC AUDIENCE
None

ADJOURNMENT
Mr. Watson: MOVE to adjourn the meeting at 7:22 p.m.

Ms. Willerup: Seconded.  So moved.

______________________

_________________________

Jennifer Batchelar



Katie Wilde
Secretary
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